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OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
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Columbus, Ohio, April 5, 2017 
 

The Wexner Medical Center Board met on Wednesday, April 5 at the Jameson Crane 
Sports Medicine Institute, Columbus, Ohio, pursuant to adjournment. 

 
**  **  ** 

 
Minutes of the last meeting were approved. 

 
**  **  ** 
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Mr. Wexner called the meeting of the Wexner Medical Center Board to order on 
Wednesday, April 5, 2017, at 1:42pm. 
 
Present: Leslie H. Wexner, Alex Shumate, Janet B. Reid, William G. Jurgensen, Cheryl L. 
Krueger, Abigail S. Wexner, Corbett A. Price, David B. Fischer, Robert H. Schottenstein, 
Michael V. Drake, Sheldon M. Retchin, K. Craig Kent, E. Christopher Ellison, David P. 
McQuaid, Amanda N. Lucas, Elizabeth O. Seely and Marti C. Taylor. Michael A. Caligiuri 
and Geoffrey S. Chatas were absent. Stephen D. Steinour was late. 
 
Ms. Link:  

 
Good afternoon, everyone. We are going to get started. I would like to convene the 
meeting of the Wexner Medical Center Board and note that a quorum is present. The 
minutes of the January meeting were distributed to all members of the board and, if there 
are no additions or corrections, the minutes are approved as distributed. I would like to 
now call on Mr. Shumate for some introductory comments.  
 

Mr. Shumate:  
 
Thank you, Madame Secretary.  
 
Good afternoon, everyone. It is great to see everyone and thank you for joining us at our 
Wexner Medical Center Board meeting. I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I 
am pleased to note that I was able to attend the Association of Governing Board’s 
National Conference on Trusteeship this past weekend. Many of you may recognize 
AGB, as it is called, and some of you have attended their conferences in the past. Ohio 
State has been a very active participant. In fact, the leader at the national level, with this 
organization, which represents over 1,300 colleges, universities and foundation boards. 
You will be proud to know that The Ohio State Board of Trustees was recognized at the 
most recent meeting with the John W. Nason Award for Board Leadership. That 
deserves a round of applause. This award recognizes and honors, and I quote, “boards 
at the pinnacle of excellence, serving at the pinnacle of excellence. These are boards 
that go beyond and above what boards should do and instead take board driven 
measures to advance their institutions in ways that truly matter.” Importantly, the award 
notes that it recognizes the entire board for its governance work. This particular award 
was judged by a distinguished panel led by Governor Phil Bredesen, whom some of you 
know, the former governor of Tennessee. I raise this today because one of the key 
drivers of this recognition was the creation and the work of this Wexner Medical Center 
Board. I must publically recognize Bob Schottenstein, who was chair when that creation 
took place, and also Les Wexner for your excellent job of chairing the center board. A 
special thank you to all of you, both of you, and all of my fellow trustee members. Again, 
thank you so much for your leadership. The President of the Association of Governing 
Boards, Rick Legon, will be joining our public board meeting later this week for the formal 
and official presentation of the award. I am pleased to have taken just a moment of time 
to recognize the outstanding contributions of this board.  We thank you and, as you often 
say, Les, “let’s continue to get better.” Thank you.  

 
Ms. Link:  

 
Thank you, Mr. Shumate. I would now like to call up Dr. Borchers and Dr. Flanigan to 
the presenters’ table for the sports medicine overview.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
I will take the opportunity to introduce our guests. First of all, welcome, everyone, to the 
Jameson Crane Sports Medicine Institute. As you can see already, this is an 
extraordinary facility but it is only matched by the extraordinary team of physicians that 
staff this facility. We are honored today to have two of those individuals to tell us a little 
bit about the sports medicine program. The first is Dave Flanigan. I will begin by saying 
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that the sports medicine team is really a combination of surgeons and primary care 
physicians, and that’s really a very unique combination of physicians. The way that they 
structure their care is that patients with sports injuries are initially evaluated by a primary 
care physician and then, if they need surgical care, they are referred on to a surgeon. It 
is really that teamwork that I think is the essence that differentiates our sports medicine 
program from those around the country. Dave Flanigan is an orthopedic surgeon. He is 
the director of the OSU cartilage restoration program and also head of resident research 
for the Department of Orthopedics, and key position for the OSU men’s hockey team as 
well as the volleyball team. Dr. Borchers, is a family medicine physician, the director of 
sports medicine in the Department of Family Medicine, and also the director of the 
primary care sports training program. Dr. Borchers was recently appointed as head team 
physician for the entire OSU athletic department and spends a fair amount of time at the 
football stadium. He called the key play in the Michigan and OSU game, right? I think 
that is correct. Anyway, a warm welcome to both of our guests.  
 

Dr. Borchers:  
 
Thank you very much, Dr. Kent, and thank you to the Wexner Medical Board for having 
us today. You are sitting in what we believe to be the largest, most expansive, multi-
disciplinary sports medicine center in the United States. You are sitting in a 
biomechanics lab that usually has athletes and other individuals going through this lab 
to look at their biodynamics and biomechanical motions that pertains to injury and 
performance. Behind you, you see an area that is one of the most expansive physical 
therapy areas in this area [the Midwest], which normally would have a number of 
patients, physical therapists and others working and doing procedures in order to get 
them back on the field, but obviously with our meeting today, we’ve helped those patients 
and those folks from performing here.  
 
We want to spend just a few minutes talking about our sports medicine program and 
sports medicine mission with you. You can see that our mission here is to improve 
people’s lives by enhancing physical activity across the lifespan. [This is] not just for 
athletes at Ohio State, but for all of our patients. Whatever the problem, whatever the 
age, we want to keep folks active and moving. Our goal is to be the top academic sports 
medicine program in this nation and we believe we are moving in that direction.  
 
As Dr. Kent mentioned, our model is unique in that it is a multidisciplinary model. We are 
more than just a one-specialty facility. You can see the numbers of specialties and 
clinicians that we have that work here at OSU sports medicine from different physicians 
with different backgrounds, to physical therapists, athletic trainers, sports psychologists, 
exercise scientists, bio mechanists and researchers. It’s the combination of this group 
of people under one roof being able to work together that allows us to make advances 
in our field. We are grateful for this facility and believe that this is allowing us to provide 
a unique service, not only to our city here and our region, but throughout the nation.  
 
This facility in and of itself has allowed us to grow. You can see here at the Jameson 
Crane Sports Medicine Institute we have a number of staff, including 45 physicians or 
clinical staff, 40 other surgical staff, 5 staff working in our imaging department, 26 clinical 
physical therapists, 9 full-time research staff and another 26 support staff. This facility 
has already allowed us to expand and maintain growth here at the Jameson Crane 
[Institute] and we are looking forward to continued growth in this facility. Our specialty 
programs are very unique and the things we are able to provide here are unique to sports 
medicine. You can see some of them here. Many people believe or think about sports 
medicine as the injury of a joint - either hip, knee or shoulder. Certainly, we have 
programs that address that. We have unique programs as well, such as performing arts 
medicine, sports psychology, endurance medicine, concussion programs, and programs 
in orthobiologics, cartilage restoration and other performance programs that are very 
unique to this facility and unique to our program. Ohio State’s sports medicine provides 
a model for growth. We are sitting in a wonderful facility and certainly this is the hub, but 
we certainly are supported by our community outreach facilities where our consumers 
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demand instant access to our services. We provide those here and at numerous other 
facilities throughout the greater Columbus area and regionally. It allows us to be where 
our competitors are, to make certain that those folks who need access to us are there 
and allows us to align with our ambulatory strategic plan to continue our growth out of 
this campus area.  
 
Many people believe or think about OSU sports medicine, as Dr. Kent mentioned, on 
football Saturdays, and yes, we are the team physicians for the Buckeyes. But we are 
also the team physicians for many other organizations and provide service to many other 
organizations for outreach. You can see here, not only at the high school level and 
collegiate level, but certainly also at the professional level, and then also other groups 
here-the School of Music, the Department of Dance, Pelotonia and Special Olympics. 
Those are just some other athletic groups that need our services. We are continuing to 
strategically grow with these groups to expand our footprint in sports medicine 
throughout our region. 
 

Mr. Schottenstein:  
 
I have a question as I look at the high schools - some of the largest high school systems 
in the region. What do we do from an outreach standpoint? Are we trying to establish 
additional relationships with suburban school systems and what are we doing when that 
happens?  
 

Dr. Borchers:  
 
Yes, we are strategic about working with high school systems and we are certainly 
interested in those relationships. What makes us unique is our multidisciplinary 
approach. We do not just bring medical services. We bring strength and conditioning 
services to those high schools and they are very much interested in the other services 
that we have here. For example, this biomechanics lab that you’re sitting in, where 
athletes can come through and be screened? Our sports psychologists that are available 
to them and their athletes. It’s the multidisciplinary approach we bring that I think 
interests these high schools most. Our services have differentiated ourselves from other 
competitors here in town.  
 

Mr. Schottenstein:  
 
Are we happy with the logos on this page?  
 

Dr. Borchers:  
 
We are certainly happy with the logos on this page as of today. I would hope that when 
you come back here in a year from now, we’d have more logos on this page. We are 
looking to grow this footprint and strategically to do so with partners that value what we 
bring to them. Certainly, those are things that we are looking at, especially at the high 
school level. If they approach us, if they have an interest in what we are doing, we’re 
certainly open to those conversations.  
 

President Drake:  
 
I will make a contrarian [statement], a specific contrarian [statement], about being happy 
with the logos on this page. When I look at the collegiate ones, I see that we are 
represented by a multitude of different logos, which is one of the things that drives me 
bananas. I’d love us to expand to other logos, meaning other organizations. The concept 
of expanding to move logos in the ways that we differentiate ourselves, so that people 
do not know who we are, is what drives me crazy. Therefore, that’s not you, but I just 
wanted to make that comment that it drives me crazy, so I hope that we can decide that 
we are one university and we would like to represent ourselves as one university, my 
goodness. But otherwise, I agree completely.   
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Dr. Borchers:  
 
We won’t wear any logos on our hats or our shirts but the Block O.  
 
Our Jameson Crane Sports Medicine Institute has already shown us clinical growth. We 
have seen already, as you can see here, growth in our clinic visits over our previous 
year and physical therapy visits. Already to date, we’ve performed over 600 surgeries 
through our outpatient surgery center here and we’ve added more than 1,000 patients 
to the Wexner Medical Center. These are new patients to this Wexner Medical Center 
through the Jameson Crane Sports Medicine Institute, so those are not new patients just 
to us here in sports medicine, but new patients to the system. We would certainly expect 
that to expand and continue to grow as we move forward. 
 
Last, as far as clinical programming goes, our patient satisfaction continues to improve 
- you can see here - from our surgery center assessment to our sports medicine clinic 
and physical therapy assessment. We continue to improve our patient satisfaction. 
These numbers are good, but they are not good enough for us. Until we are at or above 
that 99th percentile, that is our goal and that is what we are striving for in this facility. We 
believe we are working in that direction and that is where we are headed.  
 

President Drake:  
 
The shadow number is where we were before?  
 

Dr. Borchers:  
 
No, that is where we would rank nationally. We are in the 99th percentile nationally for 
surgery center, although they gave us 98.9%. I would now like to turn the presentation 
over to Dave Flanigan, my colleague from orthopedic surgery for a few slides on 
research and education.  
 

Dr. Flanigan:  
 
Thank you, Dr. Borchers. Like our other areas of sports medicine, we also, in our 
educational standpoint, really touch a broad range of different people. We have 
fellowship programs in orthopedics, primary care sports medicine, and three separate 
fellowship programs in physical therapy. We have residents who come from multiple 
different areas of our university who rotate through here. That can be even from our 
residents in physical therapy, our orthopedic residents, our PM&R (physical medicine 
and rehabilitation) residents and family practice residents. At any given time, in any given 
year, we have about 60% of our orthopedic residents who are actually touched by this 
facility here and being trained by our physicians within this building.  
 
Students from not only the medical school but also undergraduate programs and other 
allied health professionals are all trained by some of our staff here, as with our 
physicians. Every year, we host four different symposiums, really as a way to bring an 
update to very key areas in sports medicine to many different physicians and allied 
health professionals. These areas are concussions, ACL (anterior cruciate ligament) 
injury and prevention, endurance medicine and our hip preservation symposium.  
 
Finally, we have a robust community outreach program. These are not only through - as 
you can see - Dr. Kaeding on this slide, but just even with our coaches, any type of 
community outreach. We are always trying to get out there, not only for our brand, but 
just to get them further information. I want to highlight a couple of things about our 
research as well. At the current time, we have over 11 industry trials sponsored here 
within the Jameson Crane Sports Medicine Institute that equal about $2.2 million. 
Sixteen grants have come in and I have gotten word from one of our PhDs that they 
have gotten good scores on a new grant that will likely be adding to the center as well. 
When I started here, we had one industry-sponsored trial. If you look at where we have 
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grown over the course of 12 years, we really are one of the leaders as far as industry 
trials and sports medicine, and we continue to grow within our grant money. It is always 
hard to benchmark this with our competitors because sports medicine is usually housed 
in different departments and sometimes very hard to carve where this is compared to 
our competition. We believe this puts us in the top 10% of our peers nationwide.  
 
As you can see, we have multiple research partners. These have actually come through 
numerous collaborations. These have started through some of these multicenter studies 
of which OSU has been one of the founding members in leading enrollers. These include 
the MOON for both knee and shoulder - these are Multicenter Orthopedic Outcomes 
Networks, looking at ACL injury, rotator cuff injuries, and labrum tears as well within the 
shoulder. I would also like to highlight some of our military connections, especially the 
Air Force base at Wright-Patterson. We are doing a lot of collaborative research with our 
athletic department looking at human performance. Lastly, I have been asked just to 
show how OSU sports medicine has made both the national and international impact. If 
you could play the video, please.  
 

(Video Presentation)  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Thank you, Jim and Dave. That was fantastic. I want to acknowledge Chris Kaeding, 
who is in China spreading OSU’s word internationally, for his efforts in growing the sports 
medicine program. That was a wonderful presentation. Do you mind if we ask a few 
questions?  
 
You said at the beginning that you thought of yourselves as one of the best sports 
medicine programs in the country, maybe even internationally. I am certain that is true 
from what we have heard this morning. What is going to make you the best? What is 
going to differentiate you and put you at the top?  
 

Dr. Flanigan:  
 
I think Dr. Kaeding has given us a great vision and it all comes with teamwork, number 
one. We really are very keen in recruiting the right people here so we can continue to 
grow in all these areas, not only with clinical expertise with our patients and with our 
athletes, but also for our research expansion as well. We look at how we can continue 
to expand in that area. We have obviously really started with a great base here. We have 
great strength in industry trials, as with this motion capture lab you can see here, and 
we want to take it a step further. Some of those further steps are through these 
collaborations we have within the university as well. Those university collaborations 
through different departments have started with piloting a lot of different research areas, 
which I think again will make a huge impact as we start getting some further funding 
down the road with these collaborations. Finally, it is going to be recruiting the right 
people here as we continue to expand. I think those are going to be some of the key 
things that help us expand into that top place.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Any other questions? Yes.  
 

Ms. Krueger:  
 
Yes, question. Do you have a full time person or people dedicated to going out and 
reaching out and getting new accounts for high schools or for colleges or for professional 
teams? How are those teams coming to us? Do we have someone out there full time 
doing that, or right now is it just more or less they have heard about us and knocking on 
our door?  
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Dr. Borchers:  
 
Both. We do have outreach coordinators that work out in the community and reach out 
to the community to answer their questions. We do have a lot of folks that come to us 
directly. We do have development folks that are also out there working for sports 
medicine. We have different arms that are out in the community to help answer those 
questions. We do not have a full time person that is out there necessarily spreading the 
word, and I know Dr. Kaeding’s vision is to have someone full time that would be 
potentially out there being able to do those things for OSU sports medicine.  
 

Ms. Krueger:  
 
My second question is, if you are a former athlete of Ohio State, say Beanie Wells or 
Joey Bosa for example, and they come back here in the summertime if they live here, 
would they use the facility or would they be able to take advantage of the facility as well?  
 

Dr. Borchers:  
 
That is one of our goals. Obviously, we engage with all of our student athletes when they 
are here and one of the things that we pride ourselves on is that our student athletes 
come back here when they are not participating. So we see all of our student athletes 
when they are back here from their professional ranks or even when they are done with 
sports. When they have issues, they come back here. That’s one of our goals - to serve 
those student athletes, obviously, when they are finished here.  
 

Ms. Krueger:  
 
Thank you.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Other questions?  
 

Mr. Stockmeister:  
 
Are you staffed on Saturdays? After a Friday night football game, a football player gets 
hurt. I live in a rural area, our kid gets hurt, puts ice on it, comes into the doctor the next 
day and there is no physician or there is no imaging. So can we get them referred? So 
can we go to the rural hospitals and get them to refer here?  
 

Dr. Borchers:  
 
Yes, absolutely. We are available on Saturdays, especially in the fall when it is football 
and soccer seasons, when we see those highest numbers. But even in the other sports 
seasons, we’re available and have availability.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Jim, Dave - wonderful presentation. Thank you so much.  
 

(See Attachment XVII for background information, page 251) 
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
I’ll start my report. Let me just echo, first, Mr. Shumate’s comments about the caliber of 
the board and development. I hope you will agree that in the last couple of years, this 
board has really matured, has become engaged and has really challenged our team to 
up our game as well. These board documents also have matured in terms of 
organization and discipline. One of the issues in getting board materials aggregated on 
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time is going to be all the individuals that have to contribute to the board document. 
That’s my purview, and Gail Marsh has helped us out by getting on time. Sometimes we 
close the books late in the month, but whatever it is we have to go and I always have 
one fall back. When I go to a member of the team and say, “I have to get materials in. 
We got to get them in.” They say, “Well, I’ll get to it.” All I have to do is say, “If you don’t 
get it in, I’m going to call Heather Link.” There is fear in their eyes and the materials 
come the next day. I say all of that because we are going to lose Heather. This is her 
last board meeting. She is moving to be the chief of staff for the president at Kent State, 
Bev Warren, whom I’ve known for many years. Heather has done just a terrific job 
organizing the board through at least my stint here in the last two years, and I want to 
ask you to give a warm round of applause for Heather. We know you will do well, 
Heather, and we are just grateful you are not going far.  
 
I have just got a few announcements and we’re going to go right to the scorecard. First, 
I just wanted to announce David McQuaid has been named to the Vizient University 
Health System Consortium Board of Managers. Vizient is one of the largest professional 
organizations for academic health centers and the board of managers is made up of 22 
executive officers across academic health centers. We are delighted that David has 
joined that and provided leadership for that organization. A warm round of applause for 
David, please. Every year, as you know, our medical students match for residencies, 
and I know that you have probably heard through the grape vine but our match day 
results were impressive; 163 out of 168 candidates matched on the first round, a rate 
that is far above the national average. We saw an increase this year in number of 
students matching to highly competitive programs. A quarter of the class matched to the 
top 20 programs in the country. That is pretty impressive. Our graduates are heading to 
25 different states to complete their residencies - 44% have chosen to stay in Ohio, 37% 
of our graduating class are going into primary care or primary care specialties. Dean 
Kent, do you have any remarks on that? 
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
I will just add to that, and I think most everyone in the room knows, that our College of 
Medicine was ranked 31st in the country out of 146 and that is a two point positive move 
over the last year. I think it just speaks to the quality of students that are recruited here. 
They are incredible. I’ll just note the statistic that you mentioned, which is that a quarter 
of our class went to the top 20 institutions in the country. I think that is really incredible 
and shows very positive direction.  
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
Thanks. That is terrific. A couple of other announcements. On transplants, we performed 
a five-way kidney transplant chain on February 14, our second largest donor chain to 
date. January was record breaking for organ transplants - we did 30% higher than any 
other month in history. In fact, the transplant program has grown over 27% in the last 
year alone under Ken Washburn’s leadership.  
 
Bill Abraham received the American College of Cardiology’s Distinguished Scientists 
Award at the college’s Annual Scientific Session in Washington D.C.  
 
I do not see Mike Caligiuri here; I think he is just wrapping up his inauguration. You may 
know Mike became president of the American Association of Cancer Research this 
month. When you see Mike, please congratulate him.  
 
A couple of other noteworthy recognitions, Dr. Susan Koletar in infectious diseases here 
was named as only one of six central Ohio women to receive the 2017 YWCA Women 
of Achievement Award. I think that was done today. That is terrific. If you see Susan, 
please congratulate her.  
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Our own Gail Marsh was named a 2017 OSU Glass Breaker. Glass Breakers is a 
prestigious honor that is part of President Drake’s 2020 Vision. A warm round of 
applause for Gail Marsh. With those announcements, I will ask David McQuaid to go 
over our scorecard. David?  
 

Mr. McQuaid:  
 
Thank you, Sheldon. You have your copy of the scorecard in your book, if you could turn 
to that page. I just want to start my remarks with fulfilling the requests that the board had 
regarding putting aspirational targets on the scorecard. If you will look at the extreme 
right of the scorecard, we have included that for you to take a look. What that is made 
up of includes a custom compared group of the top 20 academic medical centers in the 
country. Where data for the top 20 is not available, what we do is we have other third 
party aggregators, if you will, such as Vizient, formerly the University Health Systems 
Consortium, or Health Care Advisory Board and the like. These particular aspirational 
targets will be used in the future to drive the five-year plan. I would tell you, as we hear 
a little bit more later with regards to strategic planning, the pivot for us next year on the 
corporate scorecard is to intimately tie the scorecard to the strategic plan, and to really 
drive those metrics and those tactics that help us to achieve all of the aspirational goals 
that we have on the card. I wanted to note that.  
 
I will highlight a few areas. Let me start with people and the engagement score area. 
This week we have a pulse engagement survey going out. Our full survey that includes 
faculty in the fall will be happening. This past Monday, the pulse survey was sent out 
and that currently does not include faculty. But those are referred to as the tier three 
departments and, for this particular survey, were the departments that were most 
challenged during the last full survey.  
 
I want to give a shout out to Dr. Leon McDougle. Dr. McDougle is doing a great job with 
diversity and inclusion and really I am grateful to him, that entire group, and their 
leadership. They are really focusing on three dimensions of diversity. Those being 
culture, climate and communication. They have four diversity networks that they have 
put together: African American, LGBTQ, young professional, and Hispanic – American. 
There are several others being developed, but each week we get a great update from 
him and his team. I wanted to give him credit for the leadership he is providing in that 
regard.  
 
Finally, in the people section, I just wanted to make a couple of comments about 
turnover. Turnover, for year-to-date, quarters one and two, is about 6.7%. That turnover 
is inclusive of faculty and staff that are leaving the institution. It includes retirement. It 
does not include any internal movement or temporary appointments. Faculty turnover 
specifically is at 6.3%. That excludes any trainees, so that would be residents and 
fellows. It only includes full-time faculty that have 0.75 clinical FTE (full-time equivalent) 
and above, so that equates to about 118 faculty turnover. On staff, [turnover is] about 
6.8%, and then we have broken that down by area and location. The bottom line is that 
we have really worked hard with HR, Mamoon Syed, his team, Dan Dolan, lots of people, 
to really try to understand the highest areas of turnover. Some of those would include 
patient care associates, food service workers, environmental service workers and 
nursing. We are working hard to come up with strategies but, as you know, the reason 
we put that on the scorecard is that there is a cost of doing business. Having a great 
workplace and having tactics and mechanisms to make sure that we are retaining our 
employees is really important. Quickly, on HCAHPS (Hospital Consumer Assessment of 
Healthcare Providers and Systems), we continue to do a very good job on patient 
experience and patient satisfaction, but some challenges continue. We set the bar very 
high at 94% for the CG CAHPS (Clinician and Group Assessment of Healthcare 
Providers and Systems) so that’s really more of the outpatient experience, but teams 
are doing a good job there.  
 



April 5, 2017 meeting, Wexner Medical Center Board 
 

237 

The dean mentioned the College of Medicine. To give you a little bit more detail, really 
what does that include when we move from 33 to 31? It’s important to note that the 
undergraduate GPA moved from 3.77 to 3.8, the acceptance rate has gone from 6.5% 
to 6.2% so that’s a little bit more difficult, and then the faculty to student ratio has moved 
from 2.5 faculty to 2.6 faculty per student. When we also look into the detail and how we 
move the needle there and the things that we have to be focused on, we really try to 
look at the peer assessment scores and MCAT scores. So, the MCAT scores have 
improved. As far as the peer assessment scores, we dropped a little bit there from 36 to 
a 34 ranking. Those are sort of the things that make it up. [We] dropped a little bit in NIH 
(National Institute of Health) funding, so there are a number of attributes that one looks 
at in those rankings and we continue to make progress.  
 

President Drake:  
 
This may be technical. For the faculty to student ratio, what categories of faculty are 
included in that? Are there faculty included in that ratio that have no contact, for instance, 
with medical students, which it sounds like must be the case.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
First of all, I will have to admit that I do not know the answer to that question, but I am 
going to take an estimate. I would think it includes all clinical faculty, but it only includes 
those clinical faculty that have exposure to medical students.  
 

President Drake:  
 
I think it would be interesting just to see what that is and it is just out of curiosity.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
I would like to make an additional comment. A large part of the medical school rankings 
is reputation and - little doubt - we did have some improvement this part-year in the 
reputational score. I think before we make significant further advances, we’re probably 
going to have to grow our research profile because it really is a differentiator in terms of 
reputation of the school, their research strength. Both are important, but I actually think 
our medical school rankings are actually going to follow our research rankings in terms 
of the reputational portion.  
 

Mr. McQuaid:  
 
That is a good point. NIH dollars and NIH dollars per faculty member are critically 
important; in fact, [they] probably make up another 40% of that.  
 
My last comment will be simply around some of the very important patient flow and 
access issues. Remember we put these things on the scorecard not because they are 
easy, but because they challenge the organization. These are things that, if we have a 
growth mentality, we want to bring more volume into the institution. We have to open up 
access and we had a great presentation the other day at QPAC (Quality and 
Professional Affairs Committee) by the emergency department. They are doing a good 
job. They own half of that. The inpatient sides of the facilities own the other half of that 
in terms of bed availability, which leads us to length of stay. We’re doing better but we 
have some challenges particularly in the last month or so within UH (University 
Hospitals). We have teams of people that are working very hard and I am confident that 
with the leadership that’s working on this, we are going to be able to get that number to 
where it is so that we can get more patients in.  
 
Finally, I’ll close my comments with conversation around the access to primary care 
physicians and to specialty physicians. The dean and I have put together a group, along 
with Dr. Ellison, in a team of folks that are meeting every month now and are working 
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really hard to understand what we can do across these practices. We just received last 
night, and I’ll send it around to people - a group called Merritt Hawkins just completed 
their 2017 Survey of Physician Appointment Wait Times, looking at very large 
metropolitan areas and medium metropolitan areas. I would tell you that we have set a 
very aggressive target, but I could tell you we’re in the hunt. When I look at these 
numbers particularly for primary care, with the shortage of primary care physicians 
nationally - we look at some of the specialists numbers; we’re challenged - but I believe 
that we have lots of good work going on there so that would conclude my remarks. I 
would be happy to answer any questions.  
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
Any questions for Mr. McQuaid? Seeing none, that completes my report, Mr. Chair.  
 

President Drake:  
 
Let me just make a comment that I was holding in and say that I appreciate the report 
and the texture and detail that are there, because we can actually see opportunities and 
progress towards those opportunities and goals. I think it will be very helpful for us as 
we go through these next several months.  
 

(See Attachment XVIII for background information, page 258) 
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
Mark?  
 

Mr. Larmore:  
 
Good afternoon everyone. You can see on the screen or behind the finance tab in the 
books are the highlights through February, which is two-thirds of the way through the 
year. On the first slide, you can see that green is usually a good sign, so from an 
admissions standpoint, we’re running ahead of budget and ahead of prior year. Usually 
we like to focus more on the prior year, so 3.6% growth in admissions. On the surgical 
side, you can see 4.7% growth year-over-year. On the 28,000 surgeries, 18,000 of that 
is on the outpatient side and 10,000 plus on the inpatient side. The outpatient visits are 
slightly behind budget, but still growing about 2% year-over-year. The subsequent slide, 
I will go through the breakdown of that 1.1 million visits or procedures that we have. Our 
worked hours per adjusted admission - again adjusted admissions normalizes our 
ambulatory activity to the equivalent of an admission - you can actually see that we are 
positive to budget and slightly below where we were last year. 
 
A little more red on the second slide. I think operating revenue, we have grown 6.1% 
and are tracking slightly ahead of budget. On the controllable costs side, this leaves out 
our capital costs. You can see just slightly off budget, but our expenses have grown 
9.2% from prior year. If we look at that on a per adjusted admission basis though, our 
growth is about 2.7%, not the 9.2%. Then, included in that 2.7% - if you look at just the 
drug costs, drug costs alone are up 9.2%. So that is carrying a chunk of that 2.7% 
growth. On the excess of revenue over expenses, you will see on the pages we are 
slightly behind budget about $2 million and we are about $15 million behind prior year, I 
think. I will highlight a couple of things there. We have had a number of prior year 
adjustments that have come through this year. Remember, our cost reports with the 
government payers stay open for a number of years, and when they decide that they 
are going to come around and audit them, they do so, we think. On the James cost 
report, two things: when we do the process, we actually removed some costs on our 
costs report that we felt we should adjust, and then they changed the policy on allowing 
one of the taxes, or franchise fee, that we pay and this allowed that back to fiscal year 
2015. So we’re seeing the three-year adjustment on that and those adjustments were 
about $22 million. Then one of the subsidy pools to the medical center which reimbursed 
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us for our charity care - they call the UPL program - that came in about $16 million lower 
than where we had forecasted. Although we are running slightly behind budget and 
behind last year, those items that I spoke about are about $38 million worth of 
adjustments that two-thirds of those have come through as a negative adjustment there. 
We are not $25 million behind because there are some items that we built into the budget 
that are actually performing better, certainly from a revenue standpoint, than we had 
forecasted. Our days cash on hand, you can see that we continue to grow. We are at 
120 days and we are about $760 million in cash.  
 
The next slide on page four is the health system P&L and you can see that the bottom 
line we are at $108 million and the budget was $110 million, so $2 million behind budget. 
The revenue is about $11 million positive to budget. Supplies are running $17.7 million 
over budget and then our funding needed through the MCI (Medical Center Investments) 
program is about $1 million favorable and our earnings on investments are about $4.5 
million favorable.  
 
A comment on the big negative variances on the expense side from a salary and benefits 
standpoint, we have seen the volume grow a little bit faster than we had expected, and 
so we will staff for those admissions. In addition, I would say that length of stay is up 
slightly higher than we wanted. Again, more days left in the system require more staffing. 
Also, we are bringing on more bed capacity this year than we had anticipated when we 
built the budget, so as we bring those beds on board, we need to on board the staff. All 
the nursing staff is going through their normal orientation period where you are basically 
doubled up during that time period, so some of that is we’re consciously spending those 
dollars to get more bed capacity online. Just about every day, but more on Mondays 
through Fridays, we have a number of patients in ED (emergency department) waiting 
to get up to beds, so we have made the decision to open more beds.  
 
On the supply side, you can see that we are $10 million over our budget and we can 
track that back to procedural volume, predominantly on organ transplants. Our 
transplants are up considerably over prior year and to our budget, and some of our 
prosthetic devices that we’re implanting is where that business is tracking ahead of 
target. So although it is over budget, we can track it to the cases and revenue that comes 
in, so we’re not concerned about that.  
 
The next slide is some of the stats that I have talked about in admissions in surgery 
being positive to budget. Outpatient visits [are] slightly behind. Then you can see our 
length of stay, we are budgeted to be at 6.2 days and we’re at 6.28, but given the volume 
that we had, it adds up to quite a few days where we have to provide care. Our case mix 
is slightly behind budget and prior year, and I will not read the adjusted admission 
numbers to you.  
 
On page six is a little bit of an eye chart, but the question usually is how do we do 1.2 
million ambulatory visits? So I think in the actual column on the left, you can see that 
ambulatory surgery about 18,000, 74,000 emergency room visits, and 83,000 
procedures done. You can see below that certainly radiology and oncology being a big 
chunk of that. Clinic visits are 287,000. The big rehab program and the radiology lab are 
the next large numbers. On the bottom where we have physician visits, these are 
physician practices that are included within the specialty care network and the primary 
care network, so family medicine, sports, maternal and fetal medicine, neurosurgery, 
and a spine program. They are included in the hospital operation nurses and physician 
practice. That is why you have physician visits included on the health system side.  
 
Slide number seven is the medical center. Again, this is including the College of 
Medicine and the physician practice. So for results, both of those corporations are doing 
well, with $137 million bottom line which is $29 million positive to what we had budgeted 
and about $6 million ahead of last year. So that’s good news. You can see our stats on 
the couple of lines below. The physician encounters - so these are the physician 
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encounters in the practice plan - are $1.37 million, so about 14,000 behind budget but 
when you look on the year-over-year growth, 11% growth year-over-year.  
 
Slide eight splits the three corporations. I already spoke about the health system, so you 
can see the physician practice in the middle is running $5.3 million positive to budget 
and the College of Medicine is actually running $26 million positive to what we had 
projected. Again, the first two companies are running on accrual basis, and the college 
runs more on a cash basis. So where there are funds within the College of Medicine and 
depending on what the spending plan is during the year, we think of it like a checkbook 
sometimes, where the balance goes up and down. This is not on that [slide] and so this 
depends on what programs we’re planning and do they actually get implemented at the 
speed we projected in the budget.  
 
Slide nine is the practice plan. So again, about a $14 million bottom line budgeted at 
$8.6 [million], $5.3 million positive to budget, and last year we were at [$7.6 million], so 
improvement year-over-year. I think you can revenue fairly close to budget. The positive 
variance on the expense side is salaries and benefits, and we haven’t recruited as many 
physicians as we had planned this year. This is on the physician side and the staffing 
that comes along with the physician recruits is on the other line. On the purchase 
services, it is about $4 million over budget. Some of that is actually hiring some 
temporary staff to the extent that we have not filled positions. We actually hired a firm 
that is doing a physician compensation program for us, so [this includes] the consulting 
cost for that. Chartis is the company that is doing that and is included in the purchase 
services.  
 
Page 10 is the College of Medicine and, as I said, we had anticipated actually drawing 
down the cash in the college this year to the tune of $10 million and it has actually 
increased the cash in the College of Medicine by $15 [million]. You can see revenue is 
about $20 million positive. Our endowment income was about $1 million more than we 
had expected. Our indirect costs tied to grants is about $2 million positive to what we 
had expected. The general funds allocation is about $2 million, so all positive on those 
categories. Actually, some of the dollars in the practice funds of $4 million coming over 
to support the academic mission is about $4 million over what we targeted.  
 

Mr. Jurgensen:  
 
How many FTEs have we been on? Physician FTEs for business. I assume that we are.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
I think that we have open positions now for about 160 positions, somewhere in that range 
so in some specialty areas we are full up, and in many, we need multiple recruits.  
 

Mr. Jurgensen:  
 
So, involuntary turnover?  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Well, I think it is a combination of loss of individuals over the last couple of years. I think 
that loss rate has been a little higher than we would hope it to be, but we have also been 
growing. You know, the demand is fairly substantial, and so it is really a culmination of 
the two.  
 

President Drake:  
 
I noticed that in the encounters category, you said, gosh, that is 11% up but that’s 
150,000 more encounters than last year. That is a whole other business and that is 
substantial growth.   
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Dr. Kent:  
 
In some ways, it’s especially upside that it is a good problem to have, but it is a problem. 
One of the reasons that the length of time to schedule an appointment with one of our 
physicians is so great is that we are down 160 positions. This is an area that I think all 
of us are very focused on and trying to find ways to solve.  
 

Mr. Larmore:  
 
On the college, you will see positive variance or shortage on the teaching, research and 
academic side. On the practice plan you will see the clinical side to that. Last comment 
on the College of Medicine, which is about $5 million positive on expenses, and so 
definitely tracking ahead of what we had targeted which is good news. The last slide is 
the balance sheet and this is on the combined medical center. The top line is cash. 
Although it shows a $41 million decline, we moved $250 million to the long-term 
investment pool, which is the fourth line down so you can see that’s up $132 million. So 
net for the medical center, we’re positive about $90 million dollars this year. I am 
probably not going to highlight anything else in the balance sheet. Certainly, unrestricted 
net assets continue to grow as the bottom line has improved.  
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
Any questions for Mr. Larmore? 
 

Mr. Wexner:  
 
Yes, I was just curious about being down 160 docs, which is how many? I mean, I know 
it is at 160. What will be the total complement, 1,000 or 1,600?  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Our clinical portfolio is about 1,050, so it is fairly significant.  
 

Ms. Vilagi:  
 
Dr. Kent, a quick question on Jerry’s point. Given that there is a shortage of primary care 
physicians, is there anything that we as an institution can do? Other than encouraging 
students, is there anything structurally that we can do to make it more appealing to enter 
primary care?  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Well, it is interesting. In the College of Medicine, we actually have a program now where, 
after three years of medical school, you can enter a primary care residency. So sort of 
a fast track, you know. We only have a small number of slots, but it’s an experimental 
program with the idea of encouraging people to more quickly be able to enter that 
specialty. I also think that from an economic standpoint, we have tried to create a number 
of incentives for individuals that might come and join us in primary care, including a 
bonus for people that would come to OSU and some deference of college debt that they 
can achieve. We have tried to create a series of financial incentives and I think, David, 
you’d have to weigh into this, but I think we have had some success in that and we’re 
actually heading in a positive direction.  
 

Mr. McQuaid: 
 
Yes, you will hear a little bit later in the program here about an accountable care 
organization (ACO), development of clinically integrated network, expansion of our 
footprint. We have been working very closely with internal medicine and family medicine, 
and creating exactly the type of incentives that Dr. Kent is referring to. To further the 
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number of primary care, I think a menu of options is going to have to be available - as 
we create these mechanisms and delivery systems for an integrated collaborative 
patient care type of model - to bring in other community physicians and other network 
facilities and their physicians into these types of models for delivery and care.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
I will also make another comment about the deficit of 160. I mean, that is a large number 
and we are trying to solve that problem. I think that there are a number of different 
initiatives. One is we’re trying to create a culture where people want to come to OSU 
and people want to be a part of our organization because it is a great place to work and 
they can achieve their academics. I think we are making progress in that regard and that 
is going to be very positive. I also think that we need to do a better job of recruiting and 
working with Mamoon and others. We’ve created a number of policies around recruiting 
regarding search committees and recruiting efforts that I think are going to pay off over 
the long term in terms of identifying a really great candidate. The third area that’s really 
important is, as you well know, is developing a compensation plan that makes people 
comfortable, that is transparent and fair. I’ll chat a little bit more about that later in the 
day, but I think that we are on the way to accomplishing that. That’s going to make it 
very appealing for people who want to be at Ohio State. The combination of those three 
things, I think we will have a lot of success over the next year.  
 

Dr. Reid:  
 
I have a question for you as well. We’re talking now primarily now about clinicians, you 
know, so that people can get in, get seen, and get out. I’d like to shift a little bit to talk 
about researchers, you know, physician researchers. Do we have a way of measuring 
what our regretted loss rate is for them? You know, really great researchers who we 
may be losing but we wish we had not. For example, do we keep track of any national 
academy researchers that we have lost or any others that we have lost? How do we 
measure that? Then the flip of that is how well we are doing at getting acceptances of 
those high quality researchers?  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
Really great question. Unfortunately, or fortunately, you are preempting my College of 
Medicine report later on, but I will give you some thoughts. We have lost a few all-star 
researchers over the last year, many of them in the cancer area. Some of those 
researchers have gone on to positions that are very prestigious positions, and for some 
of those individuals at least, we’re honored by the fact that we have made them 
successful at OSU and they’ve had other great opportunities. But we do need to replace 
those researchers. We have a number of initiatives underway. In fact, to preempt my 
comments, one of those initiatives - and I know you will be excited about this - is around 
diabetes. We launched a new initiative about a month ago where we are recruiting five 
very senior funded diabetes researchers to put together this cluster or team with the goal 
of being one of the best diabetes research institutes in the country. We have already 
had a lot of success. We have actually brought two teams through, one from Harvard 
and one from the Sanford Burnham Institute. Both groups are very interested. We are in 
the process of negotiating with one of the groups, and we have many more to come 
through. That is just one example. We have had some loss and that is a cultural thing 
too. I think it is really important on the research side that we create a culture where 
people like to collaborate, and that they feel there is a fairness and equity and support 
for research. That is one of the major initiatives that I’ve had is to try to create that culture 
and I think we’ve had some early success.  
 

Dr. Reid:  
 
I would like, as we continue over the next year, to dig into that just a little bit further. Now 
is not the time, but sometimes we lose fantastic researchers because they’re bought, or 
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paid more someplace else, or some other kind of circumstances that we really can’t 
control. Sometimes we lose people because we just could have kept them, but they 
didn’t feel that this was the right fit or whatever factors that we can control. Just wanting 
to dig into what factors can we control such that those that we can keep, we’d be able 
to.  
 

Dr. Kent:  
 
I would love to have further conversation about this. I think you are right on target. When 
it comes to retaining and having great faculty, making sure that you’re proactive and you 
retain those people and you create that culture is so important, so we should chat more 
about it.  
 

President Drake:  
 
Just a word to add to that, so there’s short-term and long-term and kind of hard and soft 
parts of that solution. Tomorrow and on Friday, we will hear about some of the longer 
term solutions, places for those people to go, or places for them to stay - and we’re 
sitting in actually one of them now, which was a part of the discussion two and a half 
years ago. It is the kind of place that attracts people to come. I think that is critically 
important and I think it is implicit, but I want to make sure to say for the board members 
that we’re speaking about physicians and physician shortage and patient wait time, but 
there are a whole series of other people in the health care delivery team that help. So I 
don’t like the term particularly but, physician extenders more broadly, where we can both 
create opportunity for patients to be seen, but also to support the physicians that we 
have in having the kind of impact in their daily lives that work well for them. Those are 
all parts of the solution.  
 

(See Attachment XIX for background information, page 259) 
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
Any other questions or comments?  
 
Okay, Chair, should we move on? I will introduce the next section, then turn to my 
colleague, Dr. McPheron. We are going to discuss projects that are really an outgrowth 
of the Framework 2.0, which is the long-term guiding vision that imagines transforming 
research and learning, as well as patient care and capacities over the next decade and 
beyond. It’s a comprehensive plan. You’ve all been able to absorb some of it over the 
last couple of months since it was introduced by the president. To advance the 
Framework 2.0 for the medical center and, indeed, across the campus, you’ll hear about 
four projects that we want to explore, and we want to do that in conjunction with experts. 
We want to get some of the best in class experts to help us program around these four 
different projects and conceptually try to make this so that there is some precision in 
what we do, ensuring that whatever we do, that we can do this judiciously as well as 
expeditiously. To kick it off on two academic projects, I’ll turn to Provost Bruce 
McPheron.  
 

Dr. McPheron:  
 
Thank you, Sheldon. Let me just start by saying there are actually three academic 
projects that are coming before the board this week.  
 
One of them is outside of the purview of this board, but the members will certainly hear 
about it tomorrow in our facilities and master planning. We’ll talk about a study on our 
arts district that will move forward on the west side of 15th and High Street - a really 
terrific opportunity that has been long in discussion and planning. For today’s 
consideration, there really are two things that align with the academic mission and it’s 
just terrific that this board actually has driven that conversation forward through its 
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planning exercises through the facilities committee that works with this board and 
aligning with Framework 2.0. The first I will mention is health sciences education 
complex. As we have gone through master planning and talked about education of the 
next generation, it is absolutely clear that best in class programs bring people together 
from different health sciences disciplines for education. We clearly need to enhance the 
ability in our College of Medicine for next century educational opportunities, but they 
need to be educated alongside our nurses, our pharmacists, occasionally even our 
veterinarians. You think about some of the things that are happening in health sciences 
today, the chronic diseases - Craig just mentioned diabetes. We think about diabetes, 
obesity, a lot of the lifestyle-sort of diseases that require a lot of different perspectives. 
Anti-microbial resistance is something that crosses boundaries, emerging pathogens, 
even the question of addiction and the opioid consideration. The goal here is to take 
advantage of the fact that we have this collection of seven health sciences colleges. As 
we look to modern education and medicine, [we need to] make sure that it’s not just our 
doctors, but it’s all of the other professionals that need to be a part of this conversation. 
It fits in beautifully with the commitment that the university has already made to Postle 
Hall in dentistry, so this is exactly the time to really be scoping a lot of those 
conversations. 
 
The second project would be in an interdisciplinary research building. When Craig was 
interviewing here, we talked first about Fallon, Nevada. We share a little connection 
there. He grew up there, and my son is stationed there in the Navy. The rest of the 
conversation, Craig, as I remember it, we never got past interdisciplinary research. We 
talked and talked about the impact of crossing barriers and boundaries - boundaries that 
we have artificially set - to do great research. When Framework 2.0 emerged, it 
contemplated building a research and development corridor that encompasses, for the 
first time in our thinking as far as I can tell, what we call the midwest campus, that space 
between the Olentangy River and Route 315. As we think about that, there is a lot of 
investigation that is required because we have not really explored the infrastructure 
there. This is the perfect project to really kick that off, and you heard Craig talk about 
this. If we are going to be world class College of Medicine, if we are going to be world 
class medical center, if we are going to be world class university, we need to focus on 
the research enterprise. That is what drives institutions like ours. That is what creates 
the reputation and all other attributes follow from that. As we think about this particular 
facility, we have the possibility to work with planning professionals to determine how that 
might be scaled. Is it something that we would build in a modular sense, to give us a 
sense of the scope? We developed an initial planning team that is very robust across 
the disciplines in the university who will come together to really work with those planning 
professionals to think about how we might be able to take maximum effect of this new 
facility that we’re anticipating. Sheldon?  
 

Dr. Retchin: 
 
Bruce, thanks. I do want to remind the board on two things. One is that these four 
projects - in addition to the project Bruce named for consideration for the Board of 
Trustees tomorrow. These four projects around the medical center have been part and 
parcel of the strategic planning efforts. Second, I believe, Mr. Chair, at the end of this 
discussion, we will ask for a motion to approve and recommend these projects and the 
planning of these projects to the Board of Trustees tomorrow and Friday. The third 
project has to do with our ambulatory footprint. If there is any undeniable movement in 
the healthcare industry, it is moving more and more services to an outpatient setting. Dr. 
Drake likes to talk about the days when he was training in ophthalmology and they used 
to keep cataract patients in the hospitals for months, in the early days. Dr. Drake did 
train quite a long time ago. The movement on this - it is incredible all the kinds of 
procedures that we are now sending patients home after a very brief 23 hour stay and 
we have to address that in terms of technologies and facilities. The third project will be 
to seek an outside vendor that will give us guidance on optimizing our outpatient 
ambulatory facilities so that we can, as Dr. Kent and Mr. McQuaid were talking about, 
meet the demand that is there. If you ask me any issue that we have at the medical 
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center of paramount importance, it is that it’s capacity, not demand. The demand is 
there. We need to expand capacity and ambulatory, as I said, is a very strong part of 
our vision for the future. The fourth one is a hospital. We were fortunate to open up the 
James Hospital now two and a half years ago and it has been a resounding success. I 
believe it was maybe my third or fourth board meeting when I took the board on a tour 
of Doan and Rhoades and Dr. Reid made her famous comment, “I couldn’t heal in this 
place.” Where we have facilities that are now going on 65 or 70 years old since they 
were originally commissioned, that would be Doan Hall and part of the University 
Hospital complex that should be our flagship. We are going to need not only 
replacement, but we are going to need some calculation of further capacity on inpatient 
side. Two, if our projections are anywhere near as close at projecting out the growth of 
the region and central Ohio, we will be looking at programming and inpatient facility as 
well. Those are the four projects in description. I know we will need a motion to approve 
the funds for programming. That figure is on the page I believe behind your tab labeled 
contracts and the estimated project costs. Again, this is for programming purposes over 
the coming foreseeable months. Jay, do you have any comments on that? 
 

Mr. Kasey:  
 
No, I think there has been a lot of great work done by Mr. Lampert and his team of 
planners, and it has been discussed with the Facilities Committee by Mr. Schottenstein. 
I think we are all aligned and in pretty good shape to move this one forward.  
 

Dr. Retchin: 
 
Mr. Chairman, would you like a motion to approve? 
 

Ms. Link:  
 
May I have a motion?  

 
APPROVAL TO ENTER INTO PROFESSIONAL SERVICES CONTRACTS 

Resolution No. 2017-128 
 

Health Sciences Campus Program 
Interdisciplinary Research Building Program 
Wexner Medical Center Ambulatory Program 

Wexner Medical Center Hospital Program 
 

 
Synopsis:  Approval to enter into professional services contracts, as detailed in the 
attached materials, is proposed.   
 
WHEREAS each programming study may exceed $250,000 requiring Board of Trustee 
review and approval; and  
 
WHEREAS the total project cost for each study will be determined as a part of the 
professional services selection process; and 
 
WHEREAS the Board of Trustees will receive routine project updates, including a review 
of final deliverables; and  
 
WHEREAS in accordance with the attached materials, the university desires to enter into 
professional contracts for the following projects: 
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 Estimated 
Total Project Cost 

Funding Source 

Health Sciences Campus Program  $200,000 - $250,000 auxiliary funds, 
university funds 

Interdisciplinary Research Building 
Program  

$300,000 - $450,000 auxiliary funds, 
university funds 

Wexner Medical Center 
Ambulatory Center Program 

$350,000 - $400,000 auxiliary funds 

Wexner Medical Center Hospital 
Program 

$4,000,000 - $5,500,000 auxiliary funds 

Estimated Total  $4,850,000 - $6,600,000  

 
NOW THEREFORE  
 
BE IT RESOLVED That the Wexner Medical Center Board hereby approves and proposes 
that the professional services contracts for the projects listed above be recommended to 
the university Board of Trustees for approval; and  
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, That the president and/or senior vice president for business 
and finance be authorized to enter into professional services contracts for the projects 
listed above in accordance with established university and state of Ohio procedures, with 
all actions to be reported to the board at the appropriate time. 

 
(See Attachment XX for background information, page 265) 

 
Upon motion of Mr. Price, seconded by Mr. Shumate, the Wexner Medical Center Board 
members adopted the foregoing motion by unanimous voice vote. 

 
Dr. Retchin:  

 
Thank you. We have two more transactions if I can, Mr. Chair. Go behind the one labeled 
1615 Fishinger. I guess I will turn to you, Jay.  
 

Mr. Kasey:  
 
Thank you. We bring for you a request to consider the sale of two properties. Both were 
acquired by the Medical Center in 1987 as outpatient primary care physician practices. 
The Bethel Road property is at the corner of Bethel and Reed. The Fishinger property is 
at the corner of Northwest. Both of these properties supported two or three positions at 
a time. Both have six to seven exam rooms in their facilities. In today’s world of how we 
treat primary care, that’s not sufficient to keep what is now a much more efficient model 
of primary care of six to seven physicians operating on a site that is busy and supported 
with the ancillary services that they need to treat their patients. These practices were 
anticipated and have been successfully consolidated into the new Arlington building, the 
Kingsdale building. These properties are anticipated to go back on the market. The 
Fishinger property already has some interests. The appraised value of the Fishinger 
property is $505,000 and the appraisal on the Bethel property is $520,000. I can answer 
questions about this. This request has been reviewed by the Facilities Committee. Mr. 
Schottenstein has seen it along and Mr. Lampert has reviewed it, so we bring it to your 
request for consideration.  
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
Any questions for Mr. Kasey on these two properties? Hearing none, can we maybe 
bundle them in a single motion to approve?  
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Ms. Link: 
 
May I have a motion to approve the sales of real property?  

 
SALE OF IMPROVED REAL PROPERTY 

Resolution No. 2017-129 
 

1615 FISHINGER ROAD 
COLUMBUS, OHIO 43221 
PARCEL 070-001473-00 

 
Synopsis:  Authorization to sell real property located at 1615 Fishinger Road, Columbus, 
Franklin County, Ohio, is proposed. 
 
WHEREAS the property, parcel 070-001473, was acquired from Humdeco, Inc. on March 
13, 1987 and was occupied by OSU Family Practice at Upper Arlington; and 
 
WHEREAS the property was vacated in summer 2016; and 
 
WHEREAS in alignment with the Wexner Medical Center’s ambulatory strategy to 
consolidate smaller sites into larger and more accessible facilities in the communities, the 
family practice’s physicians and staff have moved into the new Outpatient Care Upper 
Arlington located at 1800 Zollinger Road; and 
 
WHEREAS the property has been deemed surplus and the Wexner Medical Center is 
seeking authorization to sell the property; and 
 
WHEREAS the Office of Planning and Real Estate and other university departments have 
reviewed and advise this action; and 
 
WHEREAS proceeds from the sale of the property will benefit the Wexner Medical Center: 
 
NOW THEREFORE 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the Wexner Medical Center Board hereby approves and proposes 
that the sale of improved real property located at 1615 Fishinger Road be recommended 
to the university Board of Trustees for approval. 

 
(See Attachment XXI for background information, page 267) 

 
*** 

 
SALE OF IMPROVED REAL PROPERTY 

Resolution No. 2017-130 
 

1727 BETHEL ROAD 
COLUMBUS, OHIO 43220 

PARCEL 010-190011 
 
Synopsis:  Authorization to sell real property located at 1727 Bethel Road, Columbus, 
Franklin County, Ohio, is proposed. 
 
WHEREAS the property, parcel 010-190011, was purchased in 1987 and has since been 
occupied by OSU Family Practice at Bethel; and 
 
WHEREAS physicians and staff formerly housed in this facility have been moved to the 
new Upper Arlington Outpatient Care Facility and existing Worthington Family Practice as 
part of the Wexner Medical Center’s ambulatory strategy to consolidate smaller sites into 
larger and more accessible facilities; and 
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WHEREAS as a result of this consolidation, the property has been deemed as surplus by 
the Wexner Medical Center and other appropriate university offices; and 
 
WHEREAS proceeds from the sale of the above referenced property will benefit The Ohio 
State University Wexner Medical Center: 
 
NOW THEREFORE 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the Wexner Medical Center Board hereby approves and proposes 
that the sale of improved real property located at 1727 Bethel Road be recommended to 
the university Board of Trustees for approval. 

 
(See Attachment XXII for background information, page 268) 

 
Upon motion of Mrs. Wexner, seconded by Dr. Drake, the Wexner Medical Center Board 
members adopted the foregoing motion by unanimous voice vote. 

 
Dr. Retchin:  

 
Thank you. The last issue for approval is regarding our burn center for verification. For 
that purpose, I will turn to Marti Taylor.  
 

Dr. Taylor:  
 
Our burn program, you all may know, is the largest burn program in the state of Ohio. 
We are one of five burn programs in the state. Three of those sites are actually pediatric 
programs, and then there are two adult programs. Every three years, the program goes 
through a very rigorous process through the American Burn Association and the 
American College of Surgeons where they come in and look at our standards of care 
and look at our organizational structure and what-have-you. That certification will 
happen this summer or perhaps early this fall. Prior to that, there is always a verification 
from the board to acknowledge and support the burn center going forward, so we are 
asking for that reverification again today.  
 

Dr. Retchin:  
 
We need a motion to approve.  

 
BURN CENTER VERIFICATION 

Resolution No. 2017-105 
 
Synopsis:  Support for Burn Center verification, is proposed. 
 
WHEREAS the Ohio State University Wexner Medical Center’s mission includes teaching, 
research, and patient care; and 
 
WHEREAS the Ohio State University Wexner Medical Center is cognizant of the resources 
needed to support a verified Burn Center and the contribution of this program to its tripartite 
mission: 
 
NOW THERFORE 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the Ohio State University Wexner Medical Center Board supports 
the application for Burn Center verification by the American Burn Association and the 
American College of Surgeons, Committee on Trauma. 
 
Upon motion of Mr. Shumate, seconded by Mr. Wexner, the Wexner Medical Center Board 
members adopted the foregoing motion by unanimous roll call vote, cast by board 
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members Dr. Retchin, Dr. Drake, Mr. Schottenstein, Mr. Fischer, Mr. Price, Mrs. Wexner, 
Ms. Krueger, Mr. Jurgensen, Dr. Reid, Mr. Shumate, and Mr. Wexner.  

 
Dr. Retchin:  

 
Mr. Chair, that ends our agenda for public session. If we could get a five-minute break, 
then we will enter into executive session.  
 

(The board adjourned into executive session to consider business sensitive trade secrets 
required to be kept confidential by federal and state statutes, to discuss quality matters 
which are required to be kept confidential under Ohio Law, to consult with legal counsel 
regarding pending or imminent litigation, to discuss personnel matters regarding the 
employment and discipline of public officials.) 
 
 
Attest: 
 
 
 
Leslie H. Wexner    Heather Link 
Chairman    Associate Secretary 
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(ATTACHMENT XVII) 
 

Jameson Crane 
Sports Medicine Institute

April 5, 2017

 
 
 

Ohio State Sports Medicine Mission

To improve people’s lives by enhancing 
physical activity across the life span.

Whatever your problem, 

Whatever your age… 

We want to keep you active.

1  
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Ohio State Sports Medicine Model

Multi-disciplinary, Multi-mission, Integrated

Family Medicine

Internal Medicine

Emergency Medicine

Physical Therapists

Athletic Trainers

Nutritionists

Psychologists

Pulmonologists

Orthopaedic Surgeons

PhD Researchers

Masters Public Health

Biomechanists

Neurologists

Exercise Science

Strength & Conditioning Specialists

Physiatrists

1  
 
 

Jameson Crane Sports Medicine Institute 
Faculty and Staff

Physical Therapy Team Training, October 2016 Surgical Team, November 2016

45 Physician/Clinical 

Surgery

Imaging

Physical Therapy

Research

Support/Staff

40

5

26

9

26

1  
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Ohio State Sports Medicine Specialty Programs

Hip 

Preservation

ACL Injury 

Prevention

Performing 

Arts Medicine

Sport 

Psychology

Endurance 

Medicine

Barbell 

Medicine

Concussion

Orthobiologics

Sports 

Performance

Sports 

Nutrition

Tactical Rehab 

& Conditioning

Cartilage

Restoration

Throwing 

Athlete

Arthritis in

the active

Golf 

Performance

1  
 
 

World-class facility supported by community presence for convenience-demanding consumers

Ohio State Sports Medicine A model for growth

1

Plus partnerships outside of the I-270 belt

DublinLewis Center New Albany OSU Student 

Health Center

Gahanna

Bellefontaine

Hilliard D1

Fayette Fairfield

Grove City

Wooster
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Ohio State Sports Medicine Outreach & Partnerships

HIGH 

SCHOOL

COLLEGIATE

PROFESSIONAL

OTHER

1  
 
 

Jameson Crane Sports Medicine Institute
YTD Impact (through February) 

17.8% Increase in clinic visits over previous year

1,077 New patients

2.4%
Increase in physical therapy visits 

over previous year

617 Surgeries performed (Nov 28-Feb 28)

1  
 
  



April 5, 2017 meeting, Wexner Medical Center Board 
 

255 

Jameson Crane Sports Medicine Institute
Patient Satisfaction (through January)

99th percentile

Surgery Center

Overall Assessment

Sports Medicine Clinic

Likelihood to Recommend

Physical Therapy

Overall Assessment

98.9%

93.7%

96.0%

87th percentile

82nd percentile

“From the beginning to 

walking out the door, my 

experience was top notch.”

“New sports facility 

is absolutely 

beautiful.”

“Great 

facility. 

Great staff.”

1  
 
 

Ohio State Sports Medicine Education

1  
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Ohio State Sports Medicine Research

$2.2M Industry Funded Trials

$ NIH Funded Work

1  
 
 

Ohio State Sports Medicine Research Partners

1  
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Ohio State Sports Medicine
Garnering International Attention

1  
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(ATTACHMENT XVIII) 
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(ATTACHMENT XIX) 
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(ATTACHMENT XX) 
 

BACKGROUND 
 
The Ohio State University (OSU) campus master plan, Framework 2.0, is a long-term 
guiding vision that imagines transformational research and learning environments over the 
next decade and beyond. It comprehensively supports our academic and outreach 
missions - and we are excited to begin exploring possibilities for realizing this grand vision 
to strengthen Ohio State’s position as a national flagship public research university. To 
advance Framework 2.0, additional study is needed to best understand the scope and 
priority of projects, which will be guided and informed by the university’s strategic plan 
currently being developed. As responsible stewards of physical and financial resources, 
individual projects will be reviewed thoroughly at planning, design and construction phases 
with qualifying projects subject to approval by Ohio State’s Board of Trustees. 
 
The university is seeking board approval to engage stakeholders in programming studies 
over the next six to 12 months for four projects impacting the Health Sciences Campus and 
Wexner Medical Center. 
 
While specific and more detailed deliverables will be established by stakeholders for each 
project, final documentation will include: 
 

 Written and graphic program of requirements adhering to elements such as 
university design guidelines and space standards, code compliance issues, 
environmental issues, circulation, pathways for service traffic, staff amenities 
and phased implementation options. 
 

 Site plans indicating entry and circulation to the buildings, parking, site, storm 
water management and utility requirements. 
 

 Conceptual design as appropriate including block diagrams, stacking diagrams, 
massing, depictions of key spaces and siting. 
 

 Cost estimates including enabling projects.  
 

 Project schedule including “critical path” items and phasing scenarios during 
project implementation. 

 
HEALTH SCIENCES CAMPUS 
 
Planning for the Health Sciences Campus will include upgraded and shared facilities for all 
Health Sciences colleges. Functional programmatic requirements, space needs and critical 
adjacencies will be identified with a focus on leading-edge curricular delivery methods 
(education spaces including labs), student support spaces, patient experiences, and 
compliance with university space standards and guidelines. Potential phasing alternatives 
related to existing buildings and replacement facilities will be explored.  
 
INTERDISCIPLINARY RESEARCH BUILDING 
 
The university seeks a new standard and bold vision for interdisciplinary, collaborative 
research environments. The proposed programming effort should consider leading-edge 
research experiences; “best practices” within the “best of class” research buildings; 
recently constructed research spaces that exhibit cost effective and efficient operations; 
code compliance; and compliance with university standards and guidelines.  
 
Siting is generally on Ohio State’s Mid-Western campus, outlined by Framework 2.0 as a 
research and learning corridor located south of Woody Hayes Drive. Key neighbors include 
the College of Veterinary Medicine and the College of Food, Agricultural, and 
Environmental Sciences. While siting is influenced by district planning currently underway, 
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alternatives for spaces and configurations within the site will be explored. A preliminary 
study estimates that the facility could include vivarium space, lab cores, wet lab facilities, 
dry research spaces, and building support, depending upon final service arrangement and 
phasing.  
 
WEXNER MEDICAL CENTER AMBULATORY CENTER 
 
The Wexner Medical Center will provide guidance for medical services to be included in a 
new Ambulatory Center. The largest single services are the James Cancer Hospital’s 
ambulatory programs and the Wexner Medical Center’s ambulatory programs. Siting is 
influenced by district planning currently underway and is generally on west campus. 
Alternatives for spaces and configurations within the site and buildings based on functional 
requirements and space needs will be identified.  
 
Programming recommendations should consider leading-edge patient experiences; “best 
practices” within the “best of class” ambulatory centers; recently constructed clinical spaces 
that exhibit cost effective and efficient operations; code compliance; and compliance with 
university standards and guidelines. 
 
WEXNER MEDICAL CENTER HOSPITAL  
 
Programming services will identify spaces and configurations within a Bed Tower and 
Clinical Services Podium as a potential major addition to the Wexner Medical Center’s 
main inpatient campus. Functional requirements and space needs as well as siting options 
for clinical services will be explored. Potential phasing alternatives related to existing 
buildings and the possibility of the total or partial replacement of Rhodes Hall and Doan 
Hall will be addressed.  
 
The Wexner Medical Center will provide guidance for medical services to be included in 
the hospital. The program recommendations should consider leading-edge patient 
experiences; “best practices” within the “best of class” hospitals; recently constructed 
clinical spaces that exhibit cost effective and efficient operations; code compliance; and 
compliance with university standards and guidelines.  
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(ATTACHMENT XXII) 
 

 
 
 


